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MINUTES 
 
Montevallo City Council Work Session 
November 12, 2019 
5:30 p.m. at City Hall 

 
(Rescheduled due to Veterans Day Holiday) 

 
Mayor Hollie Cost, Council Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Tiffany Bunt, Council 
Member Willie Goldsmith, Council Member Jason Peterson, and Council Member 
Arthur Herbert were in attendance.   
 
Mayor Cost called the Work Session to order at 5:30 p.m.  
 
The Mayor noted the Council had questions they wanted to ask the auditors about the audit 
reports. Wayne Barber was in attendance and answered those questions.  In response to a 
question from Council Member Nix, Mr. Barber explained the contents of the Management 
Letter: 
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Mr. Barber explained that “lack of segregation” is a recurring weakness reported in each 
year’s Management Letter, and is something mentioned in the reports for all of his 
municipal clients because of their size.  Only big cities can afford to staff to the level 
necessary to completely avoid this concern.         
 
His mention of audit adjustments related to the fact that we switched to a new payroll 
company. Because of that switch, the auditors had to make a larger number than usual 
journal entries to correct the accounts. That issue has been fully addressed.  
 
With regard to the “preparation of the financial statements,” here again, this is a weakness 
all cities Montevallo’s size have because they cannot afford to hire a staff of CPAs to prepare 
their financial documents. As such, his firm both prepares the repots and audits them. 
Again, this is common and is noted each year in their report. 
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Of lesser concern are the “significant deficiencies and non-compliance.” The timecard issue 
pertains to the fact that each department handled timecards a little different. The new 
electronic payroll system has addressed that issue.  
      
As before, the letter also points out that the way both the Golf Course and Park & Rec 
collect revenue is always a concern. Collections at City Hall are done at one location and 
there are security measures, such as cameras. When we accept cash payments at the Golf 
Course or ballfields, there is always the possibility of theft, for example. As such, this 
concern has to be noted in the report, even though the departments have taken steps to 
minimize those concerns.  For instance, the golf course added details to their sign-in sheet 
to provide another way to check to see of the cash receipts are correct. 
 
Council Member Nix asked if the golf course balances their receipts each day. Mr. Barber 
said he thinks they do, if not, they certainly do it every week.  The issue is the same person 
who collects the money is the one who closes out at the end of the day. Here again, a 
concern related to segregation of duties. 
 
Mr. Barber presented the following report indicating the loss at Golf in recent years.  

 
 
Mayor Cost noted this has been an area of concern for a long time and that we are working 
to address this issue.  
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Mr. Barber noted that the concern related to our Purchasing Policy arose because our new 
accounts payable clerk was not given a copy of the city’s purchasing policy. That too has 
been corrected.  
 
The other items in the letter are general comments which pertain to all of their clients – not 
just Montevallo. They are simply things to watch for. As Auditors, they come in for a few 
months out of the year. The goal is for management to be mindful and watch out for areas 
of potential concern throughout the year.   
 
Mr. Barber also suggested that our policies be reviewed and updated as needed every three 
years or so.  
 
Council Member Nix asked if we have policies in place, and if he could get copiers of them. 
Mr. Barber said we do, and that he was welcome to have copies. 
 
Mayor Cost thanked Mr. Barber for answering the council’s questions.  
 
Fire Chief Brad Davis informed the Council they have responded to 36 calls so far this 
month – 23 of the EMS calls.    
 
Chief Jeremy Littleton presented the Police Department Report: 
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Council Member Herbert informed the Council the ValloCycle Witches Ride last month had 
to be canceled. He also mentioned the Mayor has hired the new sustainability coordinator. 
She is working remotely now, and will be here in the city the first of December.   
 
The Sustainability Committee has recommended a sidewalk priority list as follows: 
 

 
The Committee also discussed an anti-tethering ordinance which will be presented to the 
Council at an upcoming meeting. 
 
Kirk Hamby, Director of Public Works, noted we have 60 veteran’s banners, 48 
personalized veteran’s banners, and 40 flags up around town in honor of Veteran’s Day.   A 
lot of people have commented on how good they all look. 
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The Christmas decorations will go up December 2nd through the 5th in preparation for the 
Christmas Parade.   
 
 He said his crews are busy with leaf pick-up again.  He also mentioned that we have been 
able to recycle a lot of pine straw from yards around town and reuse it in the planters along 
our streets. He let everyone know to call us if they have clean pine straw in their yards they 
would like us to collect.  
 
Council Member Nix reported that basketball season is underway. He also presented the 
following report from Golf: 
 

 
He pointed out there are two Planning Commission related items in the Public Hearing 
tonight.  
  
Council Member Nix also mentioned that we are working on plans to make improvements 
to Dailey Park. He said we have plans to add a restroom at the park, as well make the entire 
park ADA compliant. We are working to secure funding for those improvements.    
 
Savannah Kitchens, Director of Parnell Memorial Library, presented the Library report: 
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Council Member Bunt presented the following:  
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EDUCATION 

Montevallo Connection met on Nov. 6. Some information from that meeting: 

•       Montevallo Elementary students in grades 3, 4, and 5 would be attending a University of 

Montevallo basketball game on Wednesday, November 13 from 11 a.m. – 1 p.m. 

MHS 

•       MHS marching band continues to receive high ratings at band competitions this fall. 

  

•       December 12 at 6 p.m. is the Winter Band Concert. 

  

•       MHS currently has a food pantry for needy students and takes donations.  They are also 

working on a clothing closet that will be available next semester to MHS students. Contact MHS 

for more info. 

•       Mrs. Panzica was named MHS Teacher of the Year. 

•       MHS is starting a Math Lab to offer support to students.  This will be available to students 

between 9:30-10:05 (Flex Period).  They are looking for any university student/professors to 

assist with instruction if possible. 

  

MMS 

•       MMS will have an Angel tree again this year for needy families at Christmas.  Anyone that 

would like to “adopt” a family, please contact Mrs. McGrew 

•       MMS will also host a Treasure Shop for Angel Tree students to browse and select gifts for 

their parents.  Anyone that can donate new or gently used items to this “store” should contact 

Suzy Colley (MMS librarian). 

MES 

•       Just celebrated the ribbon cutting of their new indoor sensory path and outdoor sensory 

“cove” for students. 

•       MES gives a big thank you to everyone that helped with the Fall Festival Fundraiser.  Over 

$4,000 was raised for MES classrooms. 

•       MES has purchased a book for Christmas for all of the MES students.  The UM softball team 

is wrapping each book for the students. 

•       MES is asking for anyone that can read to their students on Fridays between 1:30-2:00 to 

contact Dr. Campbell (MES principal). 

  

ARTS 

Montevallo Artwalk has been rescheduled to Nov. 23 from noon to 5 p.m. 
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Mayor Cost noted she was pleased to be part of the delegation which recently went to 
Echizen Town, Japan to renew our Sister City Agreement for another 10 years.  She said we 
will host a big celebration of our continued partnership, soon.   She also reported that the 
MJCC is working on a variety of projects.  
 
 
Montevallo City Council Meeting 
November 12, 2019 
6:00 p.m. at City Hall 
 
 
Mayor Hollie Cost, Council Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Tiffany Bunt, Council 
Member Willie Goldsmith, Council Member Jason Peterson, and Council Member 
Arthur Herbert were in attendance.   
 
Pledge of Allegiance 
 
Public Hearing: 
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Mayor Cost called Public Hearing to order at 6:00 p.m.  
 
Case No. SP19-002 Brown Efficiency Apartments - Request for site plan approval to 
develop a two-story, eight-unit apartment building at 4696 Highway 25: 
 
Sharman Brooks with Shelby County Development Services presented the case report: 
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Council Member Nix stated that this will be a great improvement to this site and a benefit 
for the entire neighborhood.  
 
The Mayor invited public input.  
 
Melinda Nix said she thought the Planning Commission recommended two handicapped 
parking spaces. Council Member Nix said that was discussed, but not part of their 
recommendation.   
 
Rod MacPherson asked how many units could be built on this site? Ms. Brooks said she 
would make those calculations and let him know.  She pointed out these 8 apartment units 
would replace the 9 previous motel units at the site which had been rented in recent years 
as apartments.   
 
Ann Hamilton asked about the traffic and other studies on the Bluegrass property.  Mayor 
Cost said that does not involve this property and would not be addressed until later.  
 
Evelyn Blake asked if a study has been done to determine the need for more apartments on 
Montevallo.  
 
Mayor Cost reminded everyone that is not at issue here. The property is properly zoned for 
this use. The use conforms to our Comp Plan. It is a permitted use.  
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Council Member Nix stressed this is why it is so important for everyone to participate in 
the ongoing Comp Plan update process.  The new plan will be in place for the next 5 years 
or more, and will be the basis for any future changes we make to our zoning ordinance.  
 
Kristine Goddard, also with Shelby County, said a total of 9.5 units could be constructed on 
this lot. The proposal is for just 8 units. 
 
There being no further questions, Mayor Cost opened the hearing for Bluegrass.  
 

Approval of Zoning Amendment - SD19-003 Bluegrass Apartments, Intersection of 

Overland & Shoshone: 

Noting  that there was a Public Hearing on this request at a previous meeting,  Ms. Brooks 

refreshed everyone’s memory on the following: 
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Ms. Brooks reminded everyone that the Planning Commission recommends approval, 

subject to a traffic study. The traffic study has been completed and reviewed by our City 

Engineer. It does not indicate any traffic related concerns regarding this development.   
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The developer, Paul Widman, addressed the Council. He noted that his strong preference is 

to develop the property as he proposed. As highlighted in grey in the following, this plan 

would allow them to save as many of the existing trees as possible and to maintain a buffer 

to the homes to the south of this site. 

 

 

However, if this proposal is not approved, the site can be developed with 6 buildings and 

meet all of the existing zoning requirements without the need for an amendment.  This 

would leave is with a site as pictured in the following:  
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Mr. Widman said this is not his preference. He doesn’t want to have to clear-cut the whole 
property. He thinks the first plan would be much better for everyone and hoped the Council 
would approve it as requested.  
 
Before opening the floor to public comment, Mayor Cost urged everyone to be respectful 
and set a good example for all the students in attendance that night. She reiterated the idea 
of the Special District is to allow creative solutions to developments such as this which 
would allow more units per building, as an example, in order to keep from having to build 6 
buildings on the sire. She then opened the floor. 
 
Karen Pendleton addressed the Council. She pointed out that there are a lot of people in our 
community who live in poverty, including some who are homeless. She said having more 
affordable housing options in our community is important. Currently, we have no place for 
many of these people to live. 
 
Mayor Cost agreed, noting that 22% of our population lives below the poverty line. 
Affordable housing is a critical need.  
 
Sonja Swords said there are 225 income based rental units in our city. She suggested this 
would be better located along Hwy 119 or somewhere else.  
 
Glenn Stewart said he lives on Pineview and already has a problem with tenants in the 
other apartment complexes taking shortcuts through his and his neighbors’ yards. Things 
have been broken into and stolen. Traffic along Pineview is dangerous He also mentioned 
he is concerned about what this development will do to housing values in the 
neighborhood.  
 
Rod MacPherson asked of the Council received the two page letter he delivered that 
morning detailing the four inconsistencies with this request.  His letter is as follows:  
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Mayor Cost responded that our City Attorney is at the meeting and can answer any specific 
questions he may have.  
 
Nancy Wilstach pointed out that she supports affordable housing. Her concern with the 
development is mainly about the drainage. If they cut the trees on the site, the drainage 
problems in the area are only going to get worse.  
 
Susan Sapp said the traffic issues in her area are already bad. She also said there are a lot of 
people, she assumes from the existing apartments, who use the pathway and pedestrian 
bridge next to her home. She said the bridge and ditch have become a hangout.  
 
Mayor Cost noted that, regardless of what is decided here, we are in the process of talking 
with a traffic engineer about ways to address the safety along Pineview, as well as 
proposing traffic calming solutions in other problem areas throughout the city.  
 
Joyce Sheerer asked why, given the fact that so many people oppose this plan, is the Council 
not willing to stop it, or at least put it somewhere else. Traffic there is already awful. People 
don’t stop for stop signs.  
 
Mayor Cost explained that the Council must follow our laws. The zoning regulation permits 
apartments at this site. Whether or not we personally think this is a good use for the site, 
we are bound by the law.  
 
Bent Owens, our City Attorney, explained that the zoning regulation approved in 2012 
allows apartments to be developed on this site.  The Special District designation actually 
gives the Council the ability to shape what sort of development actually comes into the site. 
In this case, rather than 6 buildings with the permitted number of units per building, it 
gives them the flexibility to allow fewer buildings with more units per building in order to 
save more of the natural areas on the site.  That is a benefit to the community. If the Council 
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denied this plan, the developer could go ahead and construct the 6 buildings as otherwise 
provided.   
 
There being no further comments, Mayor Cost closed the Public Hearings at 6:39 p.m. and 
the Council took a 2 minute recess.  
 
Mayor Cost reopened the meeting at 6:43 p.m. 
 
Approval and/or corrections of the minutes –10/28/19 
 
Council Member Nix made a motion to approve the Minutes from October 28, 2019 as 
corrected. Council Member Peterson seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.     
 
Recognitions / Awards:   
 
Mayor Cost and Dr. Campbell with MES presented special recognitions to member of the 
Lighthouse Club. Dr. Campbell pointed out that students are chosen by their teachers to be 
members of the club based on demonstrated leadership capabilities. The following 
students were recognized: 
 
   

 
 
Ms. Courtni Pete with the Junior League of Birmingham accepted the following 
proclamation from Mayor Cost and made a few comments: 
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HUMAN TRAFFICKING AWARENESS MONTH 

PROCLAMATION 

 

January 2020 

 

WHEREAS, human trafficking is a very real problem facing the world today. 
Although it can take many forms, including debt bondage, forced marriage, slavery and 
commercial sexual exploitation, in every case it goes against the core principles of 
individual freedom and civil rights that our state and nation stand for.  The City of 
Montevallo, Alabama is committed to ensuring that our community remains on the front 
lines in combating this deplorable crime, and 

WHEREAS, due to its secretive and illegal nature, it is difficult to accurately quantify 
the extent of human trafficking.  However, the U.S. Department of State estimates that 
anywhere from 600,000 to 800,000 people are trafficked across international borders each 
year.  Most victims of human trafficking are women or children who have been 
marginalized and isolated from society.  The difficulty in grasping the full scope of this 
problem can be further compounded because people often turn a blind eye to it, and 

WHEREAS, the first step in eliminating human trafficking is to educate others.  We 
must work to ensure that all our residents are aware of this problem and how to spot it.  
We must work together as a community so that human traffickers are punished and to 
protect and assist their victims.  Through the vigilance and perseverance of our citizens, 
effective enforcement of justice will someday be a reality, and 
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WHEREAS, we ask all residents of this community to join us in raising the visibility 
of this crime whose victims are all too often invisible.  Together, we can become more 
informed about this pressing issue and work to combat its injustices. 

NOW, THEREFORE, I, Hollie C. Cost, Mayor of the City of Montevallo do hereby 
proclaim January 2020, as "Human Trafficking Awareness Month” in Montevallo, 
Alabama. 

 

 

______________________________________________ 
HOLLIE C. COST, MAYOR 

CITY OF MONTEVALLO, AL 
 
 
 

_________________ 
DATE 

 

 
Citizen Participation: NONE 
 
Committee Reports and Consideration of Bills: 
 
Public Health & Safety (Police, Fire, Code Enforcement, Housing Abatement)– Discussed 
earlier.   
 
Sustainability (Streets & Sanitation, Recycling, Arbor & Beautification, ValloCycle, 
Environmental Preservation Initiatives) – Discussed earlier. 
 
Recreation, Preservation and Community Development (Parks & Recreation, Golf 
Course, Youth Athletics, Trails, Planning & Zoning, Annexations,) – Discussed earlier. 
 
Education, Arts & Outreach (Schools, UM, Boys & Girls Club, Library, American Village, 
Sister City Commission, Artwalk) – Discussed earlier. 
 
Finance, Economic Development & Tourism (Finance, MDCD, IDB, Chamber, Historical 
Commission, Main Street) –   
 
Debby Raymond informed the Council that business license renewals should be mailed 
before Thanksgiving.  
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Steve Gilbert, Director of the Montevallo Chamber of Commerce, reminded everyone the 
next Chamber luncheon will be Wednesday, November 20th. At that event, they will honor 
their volunteers. There will be a ribbon cutting at Montevallo Makers Thursday at 10 a.m. 
 
Council Member Peterson noted the MDCD meeting will be Monday at Parnell Memorial 
Library at 1 p.m.    
 
Council Member Herbert made a motion to approve payment of the bills. Council Member 
Nix seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  
 
Consent Agenda: NONE 
 
New Business: 
 
Acceptance of $125,000 per year for 5 years Drug Free Communities Support Grant and 
Designation of its Administrator –  
 
Carol Williams informed the Council the grant we submitted for our Drug Free 
Communities program gas been approve. We will receive $125,000 per year for the next 5 
years.  
 
Mayor Cost pointed out that we had to include a program coordinator as part of the 
application. Sarah Hogan was identified in the grant as our youth coordinator. We received 
the grant largely based on the strength of her resume.  We are asking the Council to 
formally accept the grant and identify Sarah Hogan as its coordinator under the terms and 
conditions detailed in the grant. 
 
Ms. Hogan addressed the Council and said she is very excited about this new program and 
looks forward to being of service to our community.   
 
Council Member Nix asked if this grant requires a match. 
 
Ms. Williams noted the grant requires a 100% match. However, as detailed in the project 
budget, that match is made up mostly of volunteer hours and other in-kind matching costs. 
It will not require a cash match. 
 
Council Member Nix said he agreed that Ms. Hogan is a great choice for the coordinator. 
However, he wondered if we needed to advertise the position as we would normally do. 
 
Mayor Cost said this was a unique situation because we had to identify someone months 
ago when we submitted the grant who would be willing to serve in that capacity.  Ms. 
Hogan agreed, and as mentioned before, it was the strength of her resume that helped us to 
secure this competitive grant. 
 
Council Member Goldsmith made a motion to accept the grant. Council Member Nix 
seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 
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Council Member Bunt made a motion to appoint Sarah Hogan as the program coordinator. 
Council Member Peterson seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 
 
Verizon Phone Contract – State Bid List – The Council discussed this item and asked that it 
be delayed until a future meeting so that Council Member Peterson can ask questions 
regarding the proposed system.  
 
Case No. SP19-002 Brown Efficiency Apartments - Request for site plan approval to 
develop a two-story, eight-unit apartment building at 4696 Highway 25 –  
 
Council Member Herbert pointed out these proposed units would be replacing the existing, 
abandoned building.  
 
Council Member Nix said he thinks this will address a serious blighting issue in that area. 
He then made a motion to approve the site plan. Council Member Goldsmith seconded. ALL 
AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.     
  
Approval of vehicle reimbursement of $250 and a cell phone reimbursement of $65 for 
Revenue Director –  
 
The Council discussed these requests. Ms. Raymond pointed out that the reimbursement 
amount would actually be higher to reflect the $2,000 increase in this year’s budget.  
 
The City Clerk said that would increase the vehicle allowance to $416.77.    
 
The Mayor suggested Ms. Raymond track her mileage for a short period of time to see if 
that amount is warranted. She said our ultimate plan is to have a city vehicle provided for 
her as soon as it is fully checked out.  
 
After additional discussion, Council Member Bunt suggested she track her mileage for one 
week and then base a monthly estimate on that. 
 
 
Council Member Nix made a motion to approve the $65/month cell phone allowance. 
Council Member Herbert seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  
 
Approval for an ADA Self Evaluation & Transition Plan Update by Sain for $18,100, 
requested to be paid by MDCD – 
 
The City Clerk explained the requirement to have this completed this coming year. We have 
done a lot of things to lessen the cost, but we simply don’t have the time or expertise to 
complete it on time. He recommended we use Sain as described.   
 
Council Member Bunt made a motion approve the recommendation. Council Member 
Peterson seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  
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Approval of Contract Extension with Waste Pro - $10.35/car/household –  
 
The Council discussed the recommendation of the Sustainability Committee to extend the 
contract for three years. Council Member Herbert noted the rates are not going to get any 
cheaper. Council Member Bunt stressed we still have the option to get out of the contract if 
their service doesn’t improve. 
 
Council Member Goldsmith made a motion to approve the contract extension with Waste 
Pro for three years at $10.35 per initial cart. Council Member Herbert seconded. ALL AYES . 
. . MOTION APPROVED.  
 

 
 

 
Old Business: 
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Acceptance of the 2018 Financial Audits –  

Council Member Peterson made a motion to approve the audits. Council Member Bunt 

seconded. Mayor Cost, Council Member Bunt, Council Member Peterson, Council Member 

Herbert and Council Member Goldsmith voted AYE. Council Member Nix voted NAY. 

MOTION APPROVED.    

Mayor Cost noted how far the city has come since she first joined the council. Back then, the 
city had not had an audit in many years. Mr. Barber and out city staff have made great 
strides since then and we are doing a great job now managing the city’s finances. 
 

Approval of Zoning Amendment - SD19-003 Bluegrass Apartments, Intersection of 

Overland & Shoshone – 

Council Member Herbert said it is clearly better for the neighborhood to have this site 

developed with three buildings instead of six, which would require the entire lot to be 

developed. 

Mr. Owens agreed, noting, as he said before, that the Special District gives the City Council 

the ability to shape the character of the development in order to make it better than it 

would be otherwise. If the Council fails to approve this request, the developer could move 

forward with building the six units without the need for special permission.  

Council Member Herbert pointed out, as well, that the six units on that site would be far 

more detrimental to property values.  

Ms. Brooks said the next phase would be the site plan approval phase where the technical 

aspects of the plan would be considered by both the Planning Commission and City Council.  

Council Member Herbert asked if there is currently a way to require a historical study on 

the property.  

Mayor Cost said there is not. 

Council Member Nix pointed out we had one done on the Mahler property. 

Mayor Cost said that was correct, but that was a requirement of our grant.   

Council Member Peterson made a motion to approve the amendment to the Special District. 

Council Member Bunt seconded.  Council Member Bunt said she appreciates the public 

concern regarding this project but that the three units as proposed will be much better 

than the six which could be built. She also noted the zoning from 2012 allowed for 

apartments on this site. Given that, this is our best option. There being no further 

discussion, Mayor Cost called for the vote. Mayor Cost, Council Member Bunt, Council 
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Member Peterson, Council Member Herbert and Council Member Goldsmith voted AYE. 

Council Member Nix voted NAY. MOTION APPROVED.    

ORDINANCE 11122019-300 
 

AMENDMENT OF THE MONTEVALLO CODE – “APPENDIX F - OVERLAND ROAD 
PROPERTIES R-2 SD” OF THE ZONING ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF MONTEVALLO 

 

WHEREAS, on February 14, 2012, the Montevallo City Council adopted the Zoning 
Regulations of the City of Montevallo; and, 

WHEREAS, the Montevallo Planning Commission recommends that it is timely and 

appropriate to amend the Overland Road Properties Special District for the subject 

property located at the southwest intersection of Overland Road and Shoshone Drive and 

situated in Section 21, Township 22 South, Range 3 West; Parcel Identification 58-27-5-21-

1-003-010.000 as detailed in “Appendix F” of the ordinance; 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the Montevallo City Council that “Appendix F” of 
the City of Montevallo Zoning Regulations be and the same hereby are amended to provide 
for the following: 

 
1) Acceptance of the proposed amendment to the special district to allow for a 46 

unit multi-family development as recommended by the Montevallo Planning 
Commission, subject to the acceptable results of a traffic study and an 
approved Site Plan.  

 

ADOPTED AND APPROVED THIS THE 12th DAY OF NOVEMBER, 2019. 

_______________________________________ 

Hollie C. Cost, Mayor 

ATTEST: 

_______________________________________ 

Herman Lehman, City Clerk 

Board Appointments: 
 

Planning Commission –  

Administrative Representative – Lisa Terrill (Appointed by Mayor)  Mayor Cost informed 

the Council of her appointment to replace the City Clerk on the Planning Commission.  
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Other Business: 
 
ESL Program UM Lease - 
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Mayor Cost explained that the city’s ESL program which is currently housed at our library 
is so popular they need more space. UM has offered to let us use space free of charge. All 
they need from us is to sign this agreement and provide proof of insurance.  
 
Council member Nix made a motion to authorize the Mayor to enter into this lease 
agreement, assuming there is no additional cost for the insurance.  Council Member 
Herbert seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  

  
Citizen Participation: 
 
Linda McCray noted she used to work for the State and that she had to keep a record of her  
mileage and was reimbursed so much per mile for the actual miles she drove on State  
business.   
 
There being no further business before the Council, Council Member Nix made a motion to  
adjourn. Council Member Peterson seconded. ALL AYES . . . MEETING ADJOURNED at 7:48  
p.m. 
 
Submitted by: 
 
 
Herman Lehman 
City Clerk   
 

 


